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Synopsis as Enacted

Brief Description: Administering the pollution liability insurance program trust account.

Sponsors: Senators Prentice, Winsley and Rasmussen; by request of Pollution Liability
Insurance Agency.

Senate Committee on Commerce, Trade, Housing & Financial Institutions
House Committee on Financial Institutions & Insurance

Background: In 1989, the Legislature created a state pollution liability reinsurance pro-
gram. The state program is administered by the Pollution Liability Insurance Agency
(PLIA). The Legislature created PLIA in response to the requirements of the federal
Environmental Protection Agency that owners and operators of petroleum underground
storage tanks demonstrate financial responsibility for the cleanup of contamination resulting
from spills or releases of petroleum. The PLIA program provides reinsurance to commercial
insurance companies which in turn provide pollution liability insurance to underground
storage tank owners and operators in Washington.

The reinsurance program’s objective is to improve the availability and affordability of
pollution liability insurance for owners and operators of underground storage tanks by
providing reinsurance at a price significantly below the private market price. The discount
is passed on to owners and operators of underground storage tanks through reduced insurance
premiums and increased availability of insurance. PLIA programs are scheduled to expire
on June 1, 2001.

PLIA’s underground storage tank program expenses are paid from the pollution liability
insurance agency trust account. To fund the program, the Legislature imposed a petroleum
products tax of .50 percent on the first possession of any petroleum product in the state. The
tax applies to the wholesale value of the petroleum product. Petroleum products exported
for use and sale as fuel outside the state as well as those products packaged for sale to
ultimate consumers are exempt from taxation. Collection of the tax ceases whenever the
account balance exceeds $15 million and resumes when the balance drops below $7.5
million. The state has not collected the tax since July 1992.

PLIA’s operating and administrative budget is appropriated through the legislative budget
process. However, funds used for underground storage tank claim payments are not
appropriated. There are concerns that pollution claims are unpredictable and cannot be
accurately allotted.

Summary: The Pollution Liability Insurance Agency’s administrative and operating costs
are appropriated by the Legislature and allotted by the Office of Financial Management. The
requirement that all other expenditures from the trust account be allotted is deleted. An
expiration date is added.
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Votes on Final Passage:

Senate 48 0
House 95 0

Effective: July 25, 1999
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